
                                                                                                                        

  

 
 
David Donald William Reid 
Worcestershire Coroner’s Court 
The Civic 
Martins Way 
Stourport-on-Severn 
Worcestershire  
DY13 8UN 
 

 
 

Dear Coroner, 

Re: Regulation 28 Report to Prevent Future Deaths – Terence William Sullivan 
who died on 10th August 2023.  
  
Thank you for your Report to Prevent Future Deaths (hereafter “Report”) dated 13th 
March 2024 concerning the death of Terence William Sullivan on 10th August 2023. In 
advance of responding to the specific concerns raised in your Report, I would like to 
express my deep condolences to Terence’s family and loved ones. NHS England are 
keen to assure the family and the coroner that the concerns raised about Terence’s 
care have been listened to and reflected upon.   
 
Your Report raised the concern that the current guidance from the National Institute 
for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) and the guidance from the British Society for 
Gastroenterology (BSG) may not reflect best practice for patients on a single 
anticoagulant medication (in this case Rivaroxaban) with coronary stents and requiring 
a therapeutic endoscopic procedure.  
 
The British Society of Gastroenterology (BSG) and the European Society of 
Gastrointestinal Endoscopy issued updated guidance in 2021 on ‘Endoscopy in 
patients on antiplatelet and anticoagulant therapy’.  This update followed “an extensive 
revision” and “evidence-based update”. The guidance clearly states that for patients 
undergoing a high-risk procedure (such as polypectomy) and taking a direct oral 
anticoagulants (DOAC), such as Rivaroxaban, they should take their ‘last dose 3 days 
before endoscopy [and] … restart DOAC 2-3 days after the procedure.’ This is clearly 
set out in Figure 2 of the guidance.  
 
As part of NHS England’s review of your Report, a cardiovascular expert was also 
consulted. They advised that it was difficult to comment without further details of 
Terence’s medical history but that a conversation with a cardiologist would have been 
warranted in Terence’s case to agree on a strategy for the procedure and that it was 
possible that antiplatelet therapy with aspirin could have been given during the period 
that DOAC was withheld.  
 
As your Report references, NICE and the BSG publish the relevant clinical guidance 
on the issues raised.  This does not come under NHS England’s remit. We note that 
you have also addressed your Report to both organisations and refer you to their 
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https://cks.nice.org.uk/topics/anticoagulation-oral/management/rivaroxaban/#surgery-dental-treatment
https://www.bsg.org.uk/clinical-resource/updatet-endoscopy-in-patients
https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bsg.org.uk%2Fclinical-resource%2Fupdatet-endoscopy-in-patients&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.coronersr28%40nhs.net%7C42a24b1446014ed164e808dc4772ad50%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638463805048147162%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LKT7FeqHb%2BRMWPM%2BXRFB4GxeInVKnban3JC8gJrIXS0%3D&reserved=0
https://gbr01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.bsg.org.uk%2Fclinical-resource%2Fupdatet-endoscopy-in-patients&data=05%7C02%7Cengland.coronersr28%40nhs.net%7C42a24b1446014ed164e808dc4772ad50%7C37c354b285b047f5b22207b48d774ee3%7C0%7C0%7C638463805048147162%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LKT7FeqHb%2BRMWPM%2BXRFB4GxeInVKnban3JC8gJrIXS0%3D&reserved=0
https://www.bsg.org.uk/getattachment/5a15fc5f-4ffd-4d05-9ae6-7d03eaf92f80/Figure-2-Guidelines-for-the-management-of-patients-on-DOAC-undergoing-endoscopic-procedures-2021-update.pdf?lang=en-US


responses. We have engaged with the BSG on the concerns raised and understand 
that they are intending to provide some updated guidance on this issue. It is our 
understanding that this will be a communication to all BSG members initially, followed 
by a published letter in a journal and formal guidelines in due course. We have asked 
that the BSG keep us updated on this. NHS England will support on the 
implementation of any changes.  
 
NHS England has also shared your Report with the Chief Medical Officers for 
Worcestershire Acute Hospital Trust and Herefordshire and Worcestershire Integrated 
Care Board.  
 
I would also like to provide further assurances on national NHS England work taking 
place around the Reports to Prevent Future Deaths. All reports received are discussed 
by the Regulation 28 Working Group, comprising Regional Medical Directors, and 
other clinical and quality colleagues from across the regions. This ensures that key 
learnings and insights around preventable deaths are shared across the NHS at both 
a national and regional level and helps us pay close attention to any emerging trends 
that may require further review and action.   
  
Thank you for bringing these important patient safety issues to my attention and please 
do not hesitate to contact me should you need any further information.  
 
  
Yours sincerely,  

  

    
  

National Medical Director  
  

 
 




